



REPORT OF THE DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND PLANNING, AND STRATEGIC DIRECTORS FOR ENVIRONMENT AND CUSTOMER & SUPPORT SERVICES
TO THE LEAD MEMBER MEETINGS FOR:
ENVIRONMENT ON 17TH DEC 2007
JOINT HOUSING AND PLANNING ON 12TH DEC 2007 (INFORMAL) AND 17TH DEC 2007 (FORMAL)

CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES ON 17TH DEC 2007
TITLE: Monmouth Park, Ordsall: Proposed Improvement Works
RECOMMENDATIONS: 

That the Lead Member for Planning:

· approves the proposed scheme design for the park;

· gives authority for the appointed partner contractor to undertake the required works as part of the approved programme of Ordsall Infrastructure Works, providing that the target cost and fees fall within the budget allocation of £290,000 and;
· gives authority to the Head of Planning and Development to allocate specific section 106 contributions to the scheme having regard to the wording of the relevant obligations.
That the Lead Members of Planning and Housing:

· Approve in principle the financing of the capital and maintenance cost associated with the proposed improvements from contributions received pursuant to planning obligations under section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 in connection with new residential developments in Ordsall;
· Approve in principle the financing of the capital and maintenance cost associated with the proposed improvements from the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget in the event that the required expenditure can not be covered by contributions received pursuant to planning obligations under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990. 
That Lead Member for Environmental Services:

· Approves the proposed scheme design for the park and;
· Notes and approves the increased maintenance expenditure that will be incurred as a result of the improvements, which will be paid for from either the revenue element of contributions pursuant of S106 agreements associated with neighbouring developments or from the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget.
That the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services:
· Notes the proposed capital spend within the Ordsall Infrastructure Budget;
· Notes the increased maintenance expenditure that will be incurred as a result of the improvements and;
· Notes and approves the fact that provision of £1854.08 per annum for the estimated increase in future maintenance costs, rising with inflation, will need to be made in the revenue budget from 2019/20.
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

Monmouth Park is a small area of open space in South Ordsall, prominently located fronting Ordsall Lane. The Park has the potential to act as a landmark feature at the southern approach to Ordsall and its improvement is seen as an important element in the ongoing regeneration and marketing of the area. In order that this is achieved, Urban Vision Partnership Limited were engaged to oversee a programme of improvements to the park, and a ‘charette’ type consultation event was held in June in order to obtain input from local residents. Comments from the Environment Directorate were also taken into account. Detailed designs have now been completed, and although a target cost for these improvements has yet to be obtained from the appointed contractor, it is expected to fall within the allocated budget. It is proposed that the scheme is funded entirely from S106 contributions. These particular contributions are currently managed through the Ordsall Development Framework, and as yet, have not been allocated to Environmental Services. 
___________________________________________________________________
BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:

BD1) Map to show location of park

BD2) Monmouth Park LM report – May 2007

BD3) Monmouth Park consultation leaflet
BD4) Monmouth Park consultation report
BD5) Composite image of final design
ASSESSMENT OF RISK: Low.
______________________________________________________________

SOURCE OF FUNDING: Section 106 funding / Ordsall Development Framework Infrastructure Budget.
______________________________________________________________

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS: Reviewed by Richard Lester: None
FINANCIAL IMPLICATION: Reviewed by Peter Butterworth and Gary Morris.         The capital cost of the scheme is to be funded from section 106 (Town and Country Planning Act) capital contributions arising from new residential developments in Ordsall. Should there be any delay or shortfall in the anticipated section 106 funding the costs can be funded from the Ordsall Infrastructure Account.
COMMUNICATION IMPLICATIONS: The scheme will be publicised locally by way of a community newsletter.
VALUE FOR MONEY IMPLICATIONS: The scheme will be implemented by an approved partner contractor for this category of work

CLIENT IMPLICATIONS: N/A.
PROPERTY: The scheme will enhance a council owned asset.
HUMAN RESOURCES: N/A.
CONTACT OFFICERS: 

John du Pre, Planning Officer (Planning Regeneration, Housing and Planning). 
Tel: 793 3106
WARD TO WHICH REPORT RELATES: Ordsall

KEY COUNCIL POLICIES: 

Regeneration, and links to the Council’s pledges including:
(3) Encouraging learning, leisure and creativity IN Salford and;
(7) Enhancing Life IN Salford 

DETAILS:
	1.0
	Background



	1.1
	Monmouth Park is a small area of open space in South Ordsall, prominently located fronting Ordsall Lane, close to Trafford Road and Metrolink (see BD1).  It is currently in poor condition, suffering from a number of different problems including illegal car parking, vandalism, poor lighting and litter.  Children’s play equipment was removed several years ago.  As such, the park does not currently represent a resource that local people can enjoy, and fails to provide a suitable frontage to the Ordsall estate. 


	1.2
	For this reason, and in order that the ongoing regeneration and marketing of Ordsall are not compromised, Urban Vision Partnership have been engaged to undertake and oversee a programme of improvements to the park. A budget of £290,000, sourced from S106 contributions (Ref: 97 and 115)  attached to neighbouring developments and managed through the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget, has been allocated to the scheme. As yet, these contributions have not been allocated to Environmental Services.  


	1.3
	In May 2007 Lead Member for Environmental Services approved the principle of the proposed improvements, the budget allowance and method of consultation (see BD2). At the same time, Lead Members for Planning and for Housing also gave in-principle approval to the allocation of funding to the project, which forms part of the approved programme of Ordsall Infrastructure Works.


	1.4
	Since this time, it should be noted that due to a continuing problem of illegal car parking, the park has suffered considerably, and will continue to deteriorate until such time as protective fencing can be erected to alleviate the problem.  


	1.5
	It was decided that the proposed improvements should include, as a minimum, several basic elements, such as improved lighting, a peripheral fence to prevent vehicular access and the removal of the foundations of the former play area. It was also decided that because of the risk of disturbing contaminants, the scheme should not include any major earthworks or alterations to existing ground levels.  

	1.6
	The expenditure required to implement this ‘basic’ scheme was then calculated, and added to the estimated expenditure that was expected to be required to cover architect fees, contractor fees and the required contamination assessment. This expenditure, together with the costs incurred preparing the consultation, was then deducted from the overall budget, leaving approximately £113,000, with which it was proposed residents could decide how to spend.


	1.7
	In order to make this possible, over 500 households in South Ordsall received a hand delivered leaflet inviting them to take part a small ‘charette’ (design workshop) style consultation event at the Humphrey Booth Centre in Ordsall (see BD3). Held in June 2007, the event was reasonably well attended, and despite some minor differences of opinion, residents were able to reach a consensus as to how they thought the budget should be spent, and how the park should be redesigned. 


	2.0
	Proposed scheme 



	2.1
	While the full report of this consultation is attached (see BD4), the main conclusions drawn from the session were that the park should, as a priority, include the following elements:

· Black metal fencing, minimum 1m high, on the perimeter of the park;

· Black metal knee rail fencing along Treelands Walk;

· Repair and maintenance of the existing timber garden fencing to houses backing onto the Park;

· An upgraded cycle/pedestrian path through the Park;

· Installation of new lighting columns;

· Vertical signage features at the two main entrances to the park; designed in such a way as to prevent quad bikes;

· Removal and reseeding of the former playground area;

· Removal of diseased or damaged trees;

· Additional tree planting to provide a semi-formal avenue set back from the Ordsall Lane frontage; 

· Removal of existing bushes and shrub beds; 

· Additional daffodil/spring bulb planting;

· Installation of litter bins along main paths and;

· Installation of signage.



	2.2
	Although the budget for the scheme has been capped at £290,000 it was also decided that if there is money remaining, the following additional works would be desirable;

· Treelands Walk to be resurfaced to match the main through route.
· Additional lighting at Treelands Walk.
· Hanging baskets to lampposts within the park (which if fitted are to be owned and maintained by local residents).


	2.3
	Working from these recommendations, the landscape architect was able to produce a detailed sketch scheme design for the proposed improvements. In order to confirm that residents were content with the final design, a composite image showing the different elements of the design was sent to all the consultees, and circulated for comment at the Ordsall Community Forum (see BD5). No adverse comments were received from either group.



	2.4
	With the design finalised, Urban Vision Partnership Limited engaged Horticon, a Council approved partner contractor for this category of work, to carry out the proposed scheme. At the time of writing, Horticon had not returned a final target price, although it is expected that the cost of implementing the ‘priority’ works detailed in 2.1 (above) will fall within the allocated budget. 



	2.5
	Furthermore, it should be noted that the target cost will be calculated on the basis that the disposal of contaminated soil will cost £30 per tonne, which (based on preliminary investigation) represents the ‘worst case’ scenario. The true cost that will be incurred could however be as low as £10 per tonne, depending on the level of contaminants found in the excavated soil once the contractors have begun work. If this is found to be the case the total cost of the work would fall, providing scope to undertake part, if not all, of the additional works, as detailed in 2.2 (above).


	3.0
	Capital costs and funding 


	3.1
	The proposal, made to Members in May 2007, that the allocated budget of £290,000 should be provided from contributions received pursuant to planning obligations under section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 remains. In particular, it is expected that the capital elements of those agreements associated with the Lowry Homes scheme (XQ7) on Ordsall Lane and the David McLean scheme (Quays Campus) on Trafford Road will be allocated to Monmouth Park. Alternatively, in the event that contributions from either of these agreements are delayed, the capital element of the agreement associated with a second David McLean scheme (Quays Campus Phase 3) could be utilised instead. 


	3.2
	In the event that contributions from all of these agreements are either delayed, or, in the unlikely event that (due to, for example, developer bankruptcy) they are not sufficiently forthcoming, it is proposed that the improvements to Monmouth Park should be financed from the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget. Currently, there is expected to be sufficient surplus within this budget to cover all proposed capital costs associated with this scheme. 


	4.0
	Maintenance costs and funding


	4.1
	The Park is an Environment Services Directorate asset and is included within routine maintenance programmes. The current budget for maintaining the park is set at £993 per annum. This figure includes routine ‘soft works’ maintenance such as grass cutting and edge trimming. An additional £140 per annum is spent on lighting, paid for through the Highways Revenue Budget. This gives a total current annual maintenance budget of £1133.


	4.2
	The future annual maintenance expenditure once the improvements have been 
calculated as follows:
Maintenance element
Annualised

estimated expenditure £
Soft Works
2063.96
Lighting 
280.00
Perimeter fencing 

(Annualised cost to repaint once every ten years)

193.12
Pathways and entrance feature

250.00

Total 

2987.08
Total (Less current budget)
£1854.08
As the table above shows, when the existing maintenance budget is subtracted from the projected future annualised expenditure, it is clear that an additional £1854.08 will need to be made available in order to maintain the park to a reasonable standard. 

	4.3
	Maintenance during the first 12 months following completion of the project will  be undertaken by the contractor as part of the contract maintenance period.

 

	4.4
	Following this period (from 2009 onwards) it is proposed that the required additional maintenance expenditure associated with the proposed improvements should be paid for from contributions received pursuant to S106 planning obligations. In particular, it is proposed that the revenue element of the agreement associated with the Lowry Homes development (XQ7) be used. This amounts to a commuted sum of £58,000, to be used over a ten year period. This allows for an annualised maintenance budget of £5,800 – a figure that exceeds the estimated annualised projected increase in maintenance expenditure. 


	4.5
	Following this ten year period, the subsequent routine maintenance costs are to be funded from the central revenue budget for future maintenance costs of completed capital schemes from 2019/20.


	5.0
	Next Steps



	5.1
	If Lead Members approve the above recommendations, the intention is to begin work by the end of January 2008. It is expected that the works will take in the region of 16 weeks to complete, allowing the park to reopen for summer. 


	6.0
	Conclusions 



	6.1
	Monmouth Park is currently in poor condition and threatens to compromise the ongoing regeneration that is currently being undertaken throughout Ordsall. There is a chance that the park may detract from the saleability of new properties being built through the Ordsall Development Framework. In turn, this may have the effect of reducing income to the Partnership Infrastructure Budget and reduce the scope to implement improvements elsewhere.

 

	6.2
	Previous consultation (conducted in 2005) has shown that there is strong local affection for the park, and residents are keen for it to be improved. This was echoed during the consultation event held in June 2007, from which it was able, in conjunction with local residents, to draw up an agreed scheme of improvements.


	6.3
	The population of Ordsall is currently rising, increasing demand for good quality recreational space. The Council has an obligation to provide this space for both existing and new residents, for which it now has funding, in the form of contributions from planning obligations. These contributions come with a limited lifespan, after which the Council is obliged to repay any money that it has not spent, to the developer. It is therefore important that the Council makes good use of this revenue while it is available. 



	6.4
	In the unlikely event that the required funding is not forthcoming from S106 planning obligations, the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget is adequately placed to cover any shortfall that may occur.  


	6.5
	Accordingly, it is recommended that:
the Lead Member for Planning:

· Approves the proposed scheme design for the park and;
· Gives authority for the appointed partner contractor to undertake the required works as part of the approved programme of Ordsall Infrastructure Works, providing that the target cost and fees fall within the budget allocation of £290,000;
· Gives authority to the Head of Planning and Development to allocate specific section 106 contributions to the scheme having regard to the wording of the relevant obligations;
the Lead Members of Planning and Housing:

· Approve in principle the financing of the capital and maintenance cost associated with the proposed improvements from contributions received pursuant to planning obligations under section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 in connection with new residential developments in Ordsall;
· Approve in principle the financing of the capital and maintenance cost associated with the proposed improvements from the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget in the event that the required expenditure can not be covered by contributions received pursuant to planning obligations under Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990;
the Lead Member for Environmental Services:

· Approves the proposed scheme design for the park and;
· Notes and approves the increased maintenance expenditure that will be incurred as a result of the improvements, which will be paid for from either the revenue element of contributions pursuant of S106 agreements associated with neighbouring developments or from the Ordsall Development Framework Partnership Infrastructure Budget.

That the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services:
· Notes the proposed capital spend within the Ordsall Infrastructure Budget;

· Notes the increased maintenance expenditure that will be incurred as a result of the improvements and;

· Notes and approves the fact that provision of £1854.08 per annum for the estimated increase in future maintenance costs, rising with inflation, will need to be made in the revenue budget from 2019/20.



Bob Osborne

DEPUTY DIRECTOR FOR HOUSING & PLANNING
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